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SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL, 

9th February 2012 


PRESENT: Councillor Rivron (Chair)
Councillors Mrs Bampton-Smith, Beal, Benton (substitute for Councillor Cooper), Hutson, Thompson, Young
43 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 19TH JANUARY 2012 
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel held on 19th January 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

44 REVENUE BUDGET 2012/13 to 2014/15 – CABINET PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION TO 2014/15
The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report which asked Members to consider the Cabinet’s draft budget proposals which had been adopted for the purpose of any necessary consultation at a meeting of the Cabinet held on 16th January 2012.  The proposals had been referred to Scrutiny Panels for consideration and the responses to the consultation would be considered by Cabinet on 13th February 2012 for recommendation to a meeting of Budget Council on 27th February 2012.  

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that the Council was facing pressures on the funding of services and that there was a shared responsibility to set a sustainable budget and protect frontline services.   The Council’s medium term financial strategy required budget savings of £3.4m in 2013/14 and £13m in 2014/15 and future years.  This was as well as the savings which had already been achieved.  From 2013 there would be changes to Council Tax benefits which would result in a 10% reduction in income for the Council.  The Council also faced inflation pressures and loss of funding from various sources which included academies.   The Council would also be required to undertake additional responsibilities as Council Tax Benefit Grants would be transferred to the Council in 2013/14 and most public health responsibilities were to transfer from the NHS to local authorities.  At the same time, demand for services for vulnerable people was increasing especially for adults with learning disabilities along with ongoing concerns about children in need of care and protection.  Changes to services would affect some Calderdale residents more than others and impact assessments had been carried out for each proposal.
Councillor Battye, Leader of the Council, attended the meeting to answer Members’ questions.

Anthony Rae of the Calderdale Sustainability Forum attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  Mr Rae advised that he was concerned about the cuts to the Countryside Service and had been in discussion with Councillor Mrs Nash to voice his concerns.   The Calderdale Sustainability Forum was concerned that the proposals were unachievable and did not provide an option for the service should its objectives not be met.  The proposed cuts were too large and would be implemented too soon and the Council needed to realise that volunteers were not a substitute to paid staff.
Dongria Kondh of Treesponsibility attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that in the past the Countryside Service had concentrated its efforts on running Ogden Water and Jerusalem Farm, over the years things had improved and as a result of assistance from the Countryside Service Treesponsibility had been able to attract £400,000 worth of funding.  Work had been carried out to build a resilient landscape in the Todmorden area which had helped to provide flood relief.  Officers within the Countryside Service had helped to attracts bids for funds from the Environment Agency and this work would not be possible without Countryside staff.

Nora Kasanicka of Black Bark Woodland Management Company attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that the countryside in Calderdale was a great asset to the area but it was not being managed properly.   The current Countryside Service was too small and to reduce it further would result in a loss of income for the Council.  Her company worked in the area to produce economically viable products and officers from the Countryside Service had helped them to get contracts in place.   As a result of the cuts they would receive less support in the future.  Investment would lead to an increased income for the Council.  
Mr Dick Stevenson, a volunteer in the Upper Valley Area, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that there were 50 active volunteers in Calderdale which was more than some neighbouring authorities.  It was important that the volunteer service was kept in-house and important to note that the transfer of the service to a voluntary organisation could lead to the loss of volunteers.  Calderdale volunteers enjoyed the work and many had learned new skills.

Ms Elaine Ramsden attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that the Calderdale Volunteer Model had been used as the basis for volunteers models in other authorities.  It was important that whilst the hard work and dedication of volunteers was recognised, the work should not be solely dealt with by volunteers.

Members commented on the following issues:

Income Pressures/Shortfall – Sports Facilities

· The report states that there is “pressure on income levels due to the financial climate and other cost pressures at different facilities”.  How confident was the Cabinet Member that income levels would recover and uncertainty be resolved around some of the facilities in 2013/14 and 2014/15 to ensure the growth reductions in those years were achievable.  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that the two new facilities at Brighouse and Sowerby Bridge had met their business achievements.  However, all site faced systemic pressures such as business rates and maintenance costs.  The Council was therefore looking at three new initiatives – a gym at Todmorden, on-line booking facilities and the provision of catering to reduce costs and increase revenue.   Officers advised that the two new sports facilities had exceeded membership expectations and work was ongoing to analyse the classes provided and the bar and catering facilities.
· The new sports facilities needed a huge amount of funding which was taken away from other services.   In response, Officers advised that the closure of facilities could be considered as an option.  However, the importance of sports and recreation facilities had been identified to have a huge positive effect across many parts of the Borough.

Income Pressures/Shortfall – Land Charges

· Growth of £78,000 per annum proposed on a permanent basis to meet shortfall in income yet the projected shortfall this year is up to £116,000.  How realistic is the future projection?  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that the income from Land Charges fluctuated according to the market and it was therefore impossible to give an accurate forecast.  Figures were monitored monthly but there were no guarantees that income targets would be met.

Neighbourhood Working

· How does the £208,000 per annum growth bid contained in the budget fit with the £280,000 (2013/14) and £1,547,000 (2014/15) reductions due to the LEAN Review proposed in the “Transformation of Neighbourhood Services” contained within the Council proposals?  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that the £208,000 ensured the future sustainability of neighbourhood teams.  Frontline services were supporting local communities and would help with wider transformational work through rationalisation.
Local Health Watch

· The report states that the proposed options would affect the Council’s statutory duties.  In what way?   In response, Officers advised that the Local Health Watch would be subject to an equality impact assessment to assess its positive or negative impact on communities.

Transitional Grants to Voluntary Organisations

· The report states that the proposed options would affect the Council’s statutory duties.  In what way?  Officers advised that the Transitional Grants to voluntary organisations would be the subject of an equality impact assessment to measure whether this would have a positive or negative impact on communities.
Forestry Service

· How many Council services currently use private contractors and what is the cost difference between those private contractors and our own service?  Our website states “Through its Forestry Work Team, the Forestry Service provides direct management of over 45,000 park amenity and street trees”.  To what extent will this be affected?   In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that in 2009/10 the Council had spent £100,000 on private tree work.  This had been reduced to £92,000 the following year.  A cost comparison between the Council’s costs and private sector costs could not be established due to the difficult nature of the work with costs including the nature of equipment and the type of work required.  The Forestry Service request that customers obtain three quotes for any works and currently win 90% of this work.
· Will the service be privatised?   In response, Officers advised that the Council would continue to run a service, two teams would be merged with a staff reduction from 8 to 6.   This would mean that less work would be done and it would be necessary to prioritise workloads.  Machinery and equipment would be rationalised and work would not be outsourced as a result of the reductions.  Consultations with staff and trade unions around the proposed staff structure would take place and where possible staff would be redeployed or offered voluntary redundancy.

Emergency Planning

· The report says that the proposed options would affect the Council’s statutory duties.  In what way?  In response, Officers advised that Emergency Planning would be the subject of an equality impact assessment to measure whether this would have a positive or negative impact on Calderdale residents.
Museums

· What was the agreed date for the implementation strategy for this option?  In response, Officers advised that the implementation date would be dependent on the consultation with staff.   Implementation may be possible from 1st November 2012 depending on staff consultations, failing this the new hours would come into effect from 1st April 2013.
Revenue Benefits

· There were lots of changes within the Revenue and Benefits Service and it was hoped that these could be achieved without any redundancies.  Information was being rolled out constantly and the Council would have a full picture of the position in 2013.

Customer First and Cash Offices

· Only a small number of people used the cash offices and work was ongoing to investigate the introduction of automated services and ways that the Post Office could carry out this work.

Victoria Theatre

· If externalisation does not proceed then what impact would this reduction have on the ability at the theatre to continue with its current level?  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that in the short term the theatre would focus on genres with higher earning capacity, income streams would be exploited and there would be a freeze on cosmetic repairs.  The theatre was working hard with agents and a communication strategy was being developed.  A group of volunteers were involved with the Victoria Theatre and it was hoped that in the future a social enterprise would be developed.

· Theatres across the country were only able to show blockbusters to generate the revenue they required.  It was important that marketing strategies were introduced to make the Victoria Theatre viable.  In response, Officers advised that expenditure at the Victoria Theatre had been reduced and Officers were looking at different ways of reaching people such as the social media.  Work was ongoing with the stakeholder group who may be able to take over the running of the Victoria Theatre and this may be an area of work that this Panel may like to scrutinise.

CCTV – Community Safety

· What is the current capacity of this service?  Will it be able to deliver the extra income within that capacity?  In response, Officers advised that the CCTV income  generation could be improved with the facilities already available.  The Council already had capacity in this area and the system could be improved within the costs already agreed.
Countryside Service: Reduce to Site Management and Volunteers

· If the outcome of the market test is that the service remains in-house, what would a reduced capacity (40% of current cost) look like?  Had income generation opportunities been explored?  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that this was a two stage process, the first stage was to look at the level of resources that were to be made available and the second was to set service priorities.  A dedicated volunteer co-ordinator would be appointed and consultation would take place with all interested parties to shape services.  The Council were continuously looking at ways to generate income and all options would be carefully assessed.   As a result of the consultation process Cabinet Members had been made aware of the concern about the speed of cuts and these comments would be taken into account.  Councillor Battye advised that the consultation would be fed into the budget process and all views would be considered before making a final decision on the budget.  If extra money was needed Cabinet would do their best to find it.  Any alternative proposals for making savings would be welcomed.
· Would the service be transferred to the Planning Service?  In response, Officers advised that if work was transferred to the Planning Service, this Directorate would still main its bio-diversity role.  More money would be required for volunteer support and the Council would continue to invest in the service.

· An e-mail had been received from the voluntary sector who advised that they could not cover the service under the required specification.  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that she had met representatives from voluntary organisations and their comments would be taken on board.   It was essential that the Council nurtured their volunteers who were vital to the Council and needed to be treated as a valuable asset.

Review of Council Tax Benefit Scheme

· The estimated cut from Government is over £1.6m.  We will be looking to cut £0.5m.  Where would the balance come from?  Who would be involved in the development of the Council Tax Support Scheme?  In response, Officers advised that a Cross-Council Task Group had been established who would develop the proposed scheme which would be consulted on in due course.
Transformation of Neighbourhood Services

· The LEAN Review is to be led by the Communities Directorate.  Why aren’t any of the savings identified going towards the Directorate’s budget target rather than across the Council.  In response, Officers advised that the LEAN Review would look at savings across the whole of the Council.   The Review Board would look at reducing infrastructure costs, therefore the savings would be across the Council.   Councillor Battye advised that Directorates would be required to look at the needs of local communities and community hubs would be established to join up services.

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) Councillor Mrs Nash and Councillor Battye be thanked for attending the meeting and addressing the Panel;

(b) the Scrutiny Support Team be requested to prepare a composite report for Cabinet outlining the comments of this Panel on the detailed proposals contained in the draft budget as discussed at this meeting;

(c) the Cabinet Budget proposals for 2012/13 and 2014/15 be noted.

(Councillor Hutson, Deputy Chair,  in the Chair for this item.)

(Councillor Hutson declared a personal interest in the above item as a volunteer at the Square Chapel.)
45 VOLUNTARY SECTOR COMMISSIONING – REFERRAL FROM CABINET
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report seeking consideration of the Community Directorate’s Voluntary Sector Commissioning Programme.  At the meeting of Cabinet on 30th January 2012 it had been resolved that:

“consideration of this matter be deferred to the next ordinary meeting of Cabinet to allow a further opportunity for the proposals to be considered by the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel”.
Cabinet had established the new Voluntary Sector Commissioning structure in August 2011 and officers had implemented that decision, setting in process the internal mechanisms needed to secure the services as set out in the Cabinet decision.    The report set out the grants to be considered and provided background information, advised of the options considered, the consultation undertaken and the financial and corporate implications involved.

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that all the organisations which had submitted successful applications had clear benefits to the communities they served.

Soo Nevison of Voluntary Action Calderdale attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that the application process had been thorough and well received.  Other Local Authorities had not taken this stance  and the organisations who would receive funding would be able to plan for their future based on this recommendation.  Voluntary Action Calderdale fully supported the process which had been followed.

Martin West of the Square Chapel attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He acknowledged that the application process had been very open and the Square Chapel was happy with the process and grateful for the funding.  The organisation had 26 full time paid staff and over 170 volunteers and planned to expand in the future to meet its cultural objectives.  Funding from the Council allowed the Square Chapel to draw support from the Arts Council and other organisations and in future developments such as the Orangebox and Cornerstone initiatives would allow the Square Chapel to expand and recruit more staff.  The Square Chapel had been able to take part in outreach work over the last 10 years due to Council support.  The Orangebox facility would increase the Square Chapel’s facilities for young people and help in the regeneration of the area. 

Chris Harris of the Halifax Festival attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that the Halifax Festival was now in its third year, last year the festival had had 10,000 attendees and around 100 events had been run across the area.  The festival had an economic impact in the area and had brought £400,000 into Calderdale in retail sales.  The festival wanted to build on its successes and grow for the future.  Partnership working was essential for this.  The grant from the Council would enable the project to continue for the next three years.

Rory Deighton of the Citizens Advice Bureau attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Citizens Advice Bureau were grateful for the support received from the Council which would enable them to make services more accessible to disabled people and provide more outreach services.  

Anthony Rae of the Calderdale Sustainability Forum attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Calderdale Sustainability Forum had been unsuccessful in their bid to the Council.  He had found the outcome of their application perplexing as they were a virtual organisation who would be paying money into the Council and into the Countryside Service and would help to narrow the gap in the Calderdale area.

Members commented on the following issues:

· The Square Chapel had been built up from a ruin to a valuable asset by dedicated people.   What was the rationale for the increase from £90,000 to £100,000 in year three.   In response, Mr West advised that the increase in grants would help to fund the Cornerstone Project which would create a further performance space for the Square Chapel.  After the third year the requirement for funding would reduce.  The Square Chapel acknowledged that it would need to raise funds from alternative sources both now and in the future as they had been awarded less than they applied for.
· Did the Halifax Festival expect the Council to provide funds on a long term basis?  In response, Ms Harris advised that the Halifax Festival did not expect funding but hoped that support would continue in the future.  The three year plan allowed organisations to budget for the future and attract funds from other organisations.

· How did the Square Chapel see its role in social care developing in the future?  In response, Mr West advised that there plans to make the theatre more accessible to the disabled and all communities.  The volunteer base would be extended and the use of the building would be expanded.

· How could the Council be assured that the Citizens Advice Bureau would be able to deliver specialist advice?  In response, Officers advised that the tender had clear requirements and the specification had identified that women and disabled people should be target groups.  The Citizens Advice Service had indicated how they would deliver services to these groups and their final score was based on these results.  The Council required a commitment from the Citizens Advice Bureau to carry out home visits and help with tribunals and these areas would be performance monitored to ensure that this work took place.

· Only one tender document had been received under the information and advice process.  Why?   Why had there been no joint bid from the Citizens Advice Bureau and other organisations?   In response, Officers advised that the process was open to consortium bids but were unable to force joint bids to be submitted.  The process was measured on the tenders received.
· The Women’s Centre had applied for a reduced bid in year three as they were conscious of the financial difficulties that the Council were facing.  They were hopeful that they would be able to obtain this money from elsewhere.  However, it was hoped that the Council could increase the third year amount by £10,000 to assist.  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that this may be possible.
· The feedback from DART made it clear that there was something in the Transition Fund which they were not clear about.  It was important that lessons were learned from feedback.   In response, Ms Soo Nevison advised that the Voluntary Action Calderdale would be supporting DART in the future on their application to obtain funds.

· When will the new round of bids be due?  In response, Officers advised that the commissioning process would start much earlier and allow more time, with the overall process beginning probably in summer 2013.

IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) it be recommended to Cabinet that approval be given to recommendations 3.1 and 3.2 as outlined in the Cabinet report dated 30th January 2012 provided that consideration be given to increasing the grant awarded to the Women Centre for 2014-2015 by £10,000 to £25,000;

(b) Officers be requested to submit an item to a future meeting of this Panel on a review of the Advice Strategy;

(c) Officers be requested to submit an item to a future meeting of this Panel on the Council Wide Voluntary Sector Commissioning Strategy;

(d) in order to inform future commissioning of these services, Officers be requested to investigate why potential providers did not submit a tender and that all providers which had asked to see the tender specification be contacted to provide details as to why they did not then bid for the contract; 

(e) Sarah Manfredi and Officers within the Neighbourhood and Community Engagement team be thanked for their hard work on the Communities Directorate's Voluntary Sector Commissioning; and 

(f) Officers be requested to take note of any feedback received as part of the application and funding allocation and ensure that the Voluntary Sector Commissioning Programme is amended accordingly to prevent any issues in the future.

(Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith declared a personal interest in the above item as her son was a member of a theatre company which performs at the Square Chapel.)

(Councillor Beal declared a personal interest in the above item as her daughter was disabled.)

(Councillor Hutson declared a personal interest in the above item as he was a volunteer at the Square Chapel and had submitted an application to the process which had been unsuccessful.)

(Councillor Rivron declared a personal interest in the above item as her daughter was a volunteer for the Halifax Festival.)

46 WORK PLAN
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration by Members of the Panel.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be noted.

Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting held on 19th January 2012 

Revenue Budget 2012/13 to 2013/14 – Cabinet Proposals for Consultation to 2014/15

Voluntary Sector Commissioning – Referral from Cabinet

Work Plan

